Dear School Board Members:

As a critical period in the bell schedule decision-making process begins, we ask that you use all resources available to FCPS to disseminate accurate information about the reasons behind the proposal and about teen sleep research. 

Yesterday’s FCPS press release may leave the impression that the purpose of the Task Force’s recommendations to change school start and dismissal times was only “to improve the overall effectiveness of Fairfax County Public Schools’ (FCPS) transportation system.”  This is not the case, as is clear from the TTF Executive Summary statement:

Like the School Board, the Task Force believes that later start times would be beneficial for adolescents, particularly high school students. This, in turn, serves FCPS Strategic Goal 6.7 to provide, “a safe and healthful learning environment.” It also helps FCPS meet its Student Achievement Goals to ensure that students, “achieve their full academic potential in the core disciplines,” (1.1), and, “make healthy and safe choices” (2.8).

The notions that parents can easily resolve teen sleep debt by just making their children “go to bed earlier,” or that teens “will just stay up later,” are false.  Even the Task Force members who signed the Minority report acknowledged the sleep science and teen phase delay.  
    “It is important to note that the Minority did not disagree with the Majority about the proven benefits of sleep, the documented circadian phase delay of the adolescent sleep cycle, or the potential benefits of starting high schools later in the morning to allow adolescents an increased opportunity for sleep.”
These are now well-established facts.  We have spent the better part of the last five years attempting to share this information and increase awareness of teen sleep needs.  We have repeatedly requested your help in this endeavor.  We, again, ask that you use FCPS resources to inform the public.  The 1998 Task Force had asked FCPS to do the same.

In light of recent misinformation that has emanated from FCPS.EDU addresses to teachers, coaches, parents, and student athletes, it is clear that not everyone is aware of the state of the science.   It is critical for FCPS to take steps to share the research and science, including that the school board is on record (in the Task Force Charter) as stating its belief “that later start times would be beneficial, and seeks the best alternatives for achieving them; the 'how' and 'at what cost' are, however, the key constraints.”

Now, we ask you to be on the record about “why” later start times would be beneficial.  There is a plethora of research from other jurisdictions and from studies on sleep and learning.  It’s time to share this information with the public.  Leaving misinformation out there without correction does a disservice to the community, to researchers, and to the interests of an unbiased community dialogue.  

We call your attention to these messages for the public from the Conference on Sleep and Learning held in Washington, DC in March 2008:  

1.   “Changes in sleep and circadian regulation occurring in adolescence are inconsistent with optimal learning when morning school start times are too early (before 8:30-9am).”  

2.   “Adequate sleep helps you learn, retain, and fully understand new material.”  

If FCPS disseminates the facts, it will be strongly demonstrating its commitment to sustaining excellent, two-way communication with parents, as stated in its operational expectations.

To this end, we respectfully request that the School Board ask Dr. Dale to provide clear background on why the school system is considering this issue--including information on teen sleep science--via a news release, a staff fan-out, Keep in Touch and news items for all school newsletters. 

Staff, parents, students and the public need to hear a clear and simple statement about the health and learning benefits to adolescents. This should include the statements above from the sleep and learning conference as well as links directly to this Task Force document.

Thank you so much for your continuing attention.

Cordially, 

Phyllis Payne, MPH, Sandy Evans, and Terry Tuley
Start Later for Excellence in Education Proposal (SLEEP) 
www.sleepinfairfax.org   
SLEEP2005@aol.com 
